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Introduction


The Tuition Advisory Task Force (TATF) was charged with studying the issue of campus-based tuition and reporting its recommendations to the Chancellor and Board of Trustees at the November 2005 BOT meeting. The TATF met five times (see appendix A) throughout the fall semester and included representatives from the University’s faculty, staff, student body, and Board of Trustees. The membership is listed in appendix B, and the formal charge to the TATF is given in appendix C.

While examining tuition, the TATF was guided by the tuition philosophy that has been adopted by the Board of Trustees. The BOT resolution, in January of 2004, states that resident tuition, in order to ensure accessibility, should remain in the bottom quartile of our national public peers. The resolution also states that non-resident tuition should be value- and market-driven, with the goal of meeting but not exceeding the 75th percentile of our national public peers.


Members of the TATF focused their efforts foremost on identifying needs. A simple ability to raise tuition would not warrant reason to increase cost for students according the group. The complex situation of tuition increases as related to Graduate students was also a top priority. After reviewing data, considering potential needs, and examining numbers, the TATF formulated its’ recommendation around the three principles of accessibility, predictability, and flexibility. The ability for longer-range planning is vital in order to meet our goal of predictability. To this end, the TATF recommends it be charged with formulating a multi-year tuition plans in future years. Each involved party in the tuition setting process should also put forth a multi-year plan. Please see the ‘Guiding Principles’ sections for a more detailed outline of these three principles.
Information Considered
Throughout its meetings the TATF filtered through volumes of data that were used to draw conclusions. This information included:

· The Board of Trustees’ tuition setting philosophy
· The TATF Report from the previous year

· Projections of the impact of the Board of Governors Tuition Task Force
· Tuition increases from past 10 years for graduates and undergraduates

· Tuition and fees for public peer institutions

· University funding sources as affected over time

· Student fee projections for the 2006-2007 year (pending Board approval)

· Tuition increase scenarios with projections of the effect of those increases on the list of recommended uses

· Teaching Assistant Stipend needs based on Fall 2005

· Carolina Covenant Supplemental Data

· Analysis of UNC Competitor Price Index (CPI)

· Undergraduates by Race/Ethnicity

· Student Reported Family Income (1997-2004)

· Cost of Reducing Student/Faculty Ratio in Select Schools

· Debt load on graduating seniors, average loans to undergraduates with financial need, and comparative indebtedness at other national universities

· Students’ family income data

· Amount of merit-based and need-based aid to undergraduates at UNC Chapel Hill and other institutions 

· Cost of living comparisons with peer institutions for graduates and undergraduates

· Campus-based tuition increase use history, including allocations for 2005-2006 increases

· Faculty salary comparisons to peer institutions

· The price sensitivity study conducted by the Art and Science Group, which shows the predicted effect of tuition increases on enrollment numbers
Priorities
In formulating a list of priorities, the TATF came to a consensus on the following needs. These priorities are listed in order of importance according to the committee.
- Need-based Financial Aid

The TATF wholeheartedly endorses the University’s commitment to funding 100% of students’ demonstrated financial need. To meet this need, the University would have to earmark approximately 40% of any campus-based tuition increase for student awards to both undergraduate and graduate/professional students. This was considered an essential commitment, one that allows UNC Chapel Hill to continue its long-standing philosophy of accessibility and affordability.

- Teaching Assistant Stipends

The TATF believes raising TA stipends to a minimum of $7,000 should be our top priority after ‘holding harmless’ financial aid recipients. Collected data show that TA stipends in some disciplines at UNC Chapel Hill are significantly below those of our public peers. The Task Force, including members of the faculty that are a part of this group, reached a unanimous verdict that this priority should be placed above other considerations. Therefore, if the University were to raise tuition this year, the TATF prefers that the first $1.1 million of the ‘Net to Apply to Priorities’ be put toward providing a more competitive stipend for teaching assistants. Should reduced funds be available from a campus-based tuition increase, the TATF still strongly recommends that the minimum TA stipend increase to the level of $7,000 per semester. 


In considering this recommendation, it should be emphasized that by raising TA stipends, the University is also helping to alleviate the financial pressures of potential tuition increases on graduate students. In addition, an increase in TA stipends may make the University more attractive to potential graduate school applicants and could be an incentive to attend UNC despite potentially higher costs.

- Continue to Improve Faculty Salaries

As has been articulated by Chancellor Moeser and the Board of Trustees, UNC Chapel Hill must address as a high priority the retention of its world-class faculty members. The students, faculty, and staff of this year’s taskforce were cognizant not only of the need to address this issue preemptively and aggressively, but also of financial resources required to do so effectively.  This year the TATF recommends that after financial aid and TA stipends, all additional revenue from possible tuition increases be allocated in order to impact this vital and pressing goal.  

Appendix E explains how tuition increases would go toward funding these priorities.  As shown on the tables, the TATF set minimum target thresholds that tuition increases would ideally meet to achieve a minimum level of improvement in each of the target priorities.

- Improve the Faculty-Student Ratio


The faculty-student ratio is always a major consideration because of its effect on class size, which in turn affects the quality of students’ education. Increased enrollment coupled with the university’s goal to decrease class size requires additional faculty. Instances of providing more First-Year Seminars and additional sections of Spanish were cited by the group as ways to make a tangible impact on this broad goal.

In discussing the topic of reducing class size, the Task Force came to the consensus that funds from a potential increase would be more effective if allocated according to the aforementioned priorities. In terms of simple economics, the money required to reduce class size by one student would soak up all of the additional revenue of the group’s recommended tuition increase. However, the Task Force recognizes the need to prioritize a low faculty to student ratio and would encourage future Task Forces to take a close look at this issue as it continues to evolve.
Guiding Principles

- Accessibility

The Tuition Advisory Task Force believes that accessibility must be a central principle of the University’s tuition philosophy.  Though in-state and out-of-state students are treated differently for tuition purposes, the University values accessibility for both groups. This is evidenced by the University’s commitment to meet 100% of demonstrated need for all students. The Task Force fully endorsed the longstanding principle that roughly 40% of any tuition increase be devoted to financial aid, so that students could be “held-harmless” from the increase by enabling the University to continue to meet all demonstrated need.

The North Carolina State Constitution requires that “The General Assembly shall provide the benefits of The University of North Carolina and other public institutions of higher education, as far as practicable, be extended to the people of the State free of expense.” However, only 21.4% of the University’s budget is now provided for by the State. Therefore, other revenue sources, including tuition, grants, and private donations, are needed to finance Carolina’s operations.


The Board’s Tuition Rate Philosophy stipulates that “undergraduate tuition for North Carolina residents must remain affordable to ensure accessibility.” To this end, the Board states an upper limit on undergraduate tuition at the lowest quartile of our national public peers. It is important to note that the Board’s philosophy for out-of-state tuition is grounded in separate principles and policy plans. The Board holds that “out-of-state tuition will be value and market driven.” To that end “we will increase out-of-state tuition over time to the 75th percentile of our national peers.”

Reservations


However, some task force members raised concerns that “holding increases harmless” for students through financial aid does not fully address the accessibility problem. For example, some students may choose not to apply at all because of higher rates of tuition, perhaps because they are unaware of financial aid opportunities or intimidated by the prospect of borrowing money to finance their education.  If the applicant pool is impacted in such a way, then the characteristics of the student body would necessarily be affected. 

Data produced for the Task Force on Student-Reported Family Income indicated that, in 2004 non-resident students at the 20th percentile of family income reported earnings of $80,485. This figure has risen steadily since 1997, when it stood at $54,334.   During the same period, the 20th percentile family income for North Carolina resident students was reported to rise from $42,673 to $51,536. These data have not been analyzed nor the cause of these trends explored. The changing socio-economic makeup of the student body and questions of accessibility are clearly closely linked.
- Predictability

The Tuition Task Force believes that predictability must be a central principle of the University’s tuition policy. A quick review of Carolina’s recent history of tuition increase decisions reveals that it is also an area with considerable room for improvement.
A review of tuition over the past ten years reveals dramatic shifts in the rate of tuition increases for both residents and non-residents. These peaks and valleys make financial planning difficult for the families of incoming students and may cause serious financial hardship to students already enrolled at Carolina. Tuition increases are inevitable. To this end, increases that are too low also work against tuition predictability as they artificially lower expectations of future increases. Furthermore, they may create revenue deficiency that can force the University to dramatically increase tuition in future years. For ease and efficiency in financial planning, a steady rate of increase makes sense for all parties.


Ensuring that tuition increases are predictable requires thinking beyond a one year planning framework. Therefore, the Task Force recommends that each authority in the tuition policy making process (the Tuition Advisory Task Force, the Chancellor, the Board of Trustees, the Board of Governors, and the Legislature) should be allowed to set longer term tuition plans of three or four years. Even if these plans would not be binding, they would serve as a valuable standard and guide in tuition discussions each year.


Tuition increases must meet the needs of the University and be tolerable for students and their families. Predictable tuition increases must satisfy both of these criteria every year, so that a recommended increase is neither too high nor too low. Each extreme creates the need for future shifts in tuition policy and leads to peaks and valleys in the rate of tuition increase.
The Task Force did not lay out a particular quantitative model for determining predictability. However, the question was posed: “If the proposed increase (or a similar increase) were made every year for the next four years, would it meet the University’s expected needs and be tolerable for students and their families?” This is a rough measure of predictability that could be used by the Task Force within the constraints of its mandate. Predictability of proposed tuition increases was discussed in reference to rates of increase over the past ten years.

Reservations

However, reservations were expressed that a long term predictable tuition plan is unreasonable within the context of one year budget cycles in which levels of State appropriations may change rapidly. Also, concerns were raised that predictability would compromise the University’s ability to raise funds in times of serious financial crisis, rapid inflation, or even natural disaster.

- Flexibility
Flexibility is also a key principle identified by the Tuition Advisory Task Force. While this principle appears to undermine that of predictability, the Task Force believed that both were essential elements of a sound tuition policy. In the event of a funding crisis or some other catastrophe, the University must have the flexibility to diverge from predictable increases if absolutely necessary. The Task Force was clear that flexibility was a needed contingency, and would not, under normal circumstances, undermine the principle of predictability.

Considering Student Populations
- In-State and Out-of-State

A key consideration for the Task Force was how the recommended increase for in-state and out-of-state students would differ. A number of issues played into this question. Foremost, the Task Force was sensitive to the University’s special obligation to in-state students whose families contribute to the funding of the University through the taxes that they pay. However, some Task Force members felt that in-state tuition increases in recent years have been so low as to place an unfair burden on out-of-state students. Political constraints on the University were also discussed, and it was concluded that a tuition increase of over $300 for in-state students would not be supported by the Board of Trustees, the Board of Governors, or the Legislature. Given this constraint, the Task Force reached consensus on recommending a $300 increase for undergraduate in-state students.

Regarding out-of-state students, divergent views were expressed in the Task Force. Some members noted that tuition could continue to be increased without compromising the quality of out-of-state students that the University attracts. Others suggested that out-of-state students had suffered a number of years of rapid tuition increases and were deserving of some relief. Further concern was raised that rapidly rising out-of-state tuition might compromise the socio-economic diversity of campus. This range of perspectives is reflected in the range of options recommended by the committee for out-of-state undergraduates, from $600 to $900. 

For both in-state and out-of state undergraduates, the Task Force considered whether the recommended increase was “predictable” in that a similar increase could be made for the next three years without jeopardizing the University’s revenue base or excessively burdening students.

- Undergraduate and Graduate

Much discussion of the Task Force concerned graduate student issues. Indeed, all members of the Task Force agreed that attracting and retaining the best graduate students is essential for the well-being of the University. When applying to graduate institutions, students consider the financial package that they will be offered over the course of their degree. This complex arrangement can include grants, teaching assistantships, loans, and tuition remissions. Therefore, the nominal rate of tuition for graduate students is less important than the real cost of their education. However, tuition remains a factor; the higher their tuition the more financial incentives that must be offered to ensure Carolina is able to compete for the best graduate students.

For graduate students, the question of in-state versus out-of-state rates of tuition is more complex than for undergraduates. First, out-of-state graduate students may be able to claim residency in North Carolina, depending on the length of their program. Second, tuition remissions are offered to many out-of-state graduate students. These payments discount out-of-state tuition to the level of in-state tuition. Consequently, if the graduate out-of-state tuition increase exceeds the in-state, a portion of the revenue will need to be devoted to funding tuition remissions. Deferring to the judgment of several experts on graduate student issues within the committee, the Task Force chose to set the recommended increase for both in-state and out-of-state graduate students at $500.

Recommendations

The Tuition Advisory Task Force has identified University priorities for which a tuition increase is appropriate. In order to address these needs the Task Force presents the following options, each of which generates the roughly $5.1 million needed to direct toward these priorities. 

4 of the 18 voting members of the Task Force prefer Option A.

3 of the 18 voting members of the Task Force prefer Option B.


7 of the 18 voting members of the Task Force prefer Option C.


2 of the 18 voting members of the Task Force prefer Option D, which was submitted to the members by Trustee Mason after the last meeting of the Task Force.


After careful consideration, the graduate student representatives of the Tuition Task Force have decided to withhold endorsement of the report, on the grounds that graduate students were not appropriately considered during the derivation of rate options. We hope that this will be noted in the report.
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Appendix C
Charge to the Tuition Advisory Task Force

September 8, 2005

The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill strives to be the leading university in the nation. In order to reach this goal we must be able to attract and retain the best faculty and students. Unfortunately, we have not been as competitive as other top public schools in providing faculty compensation, and it has hurt us, both in our ability to keep some of our best faculty and in our ability to bring in the best from elsewhere. Additionally, our ability to compete successfully for the best graduate students depends critically on offering multi-year competitive stipends.  One response to these problems has been to designate campus-based tuition increases to improve salaries of faculty and teaching assistants.  In every instance, 35% to 40% of these increases have been devoted to financial aid to ensure continued access for all Carolina students, independent of their economic situation.  Indeed, during the era of campus-based tuition increases, the average debt on graduation of Carolina’s undergraduates had decreased.  This is a tribute to the informed use and careful management of resources by leaders in the Office of Scholarships and Student Aid

The paradox we face is that while we strive to achieve the goal of delivering an unsurpassed educational experience by attracting and retaining the best faculty and graduate teaching assistants, we remain committed to the Constitutional imperative set forth in Article IX, Section 9 of our State Constitution: “The General Assembly shall provide that the benefits of The University of North Carolina and other public institutions of higher education, as far as practicable, be extended to the people of the State free of expense.” Although we are unable to provide higher education free of expense, we have historically been able to provide an education while charging very little for it. Historically, the North Carolina General Assembly assumed the major responsibility for funding the University. Now, however, only approximately 20 percent of our budget comes from state appropriations. The balance must be made up through tuition, grants, gifts, endowments, and other sources.

So our task is to balance the need for a fully funded university, one that has the resources necessary to be a world-class institution, with the need to keep our doors open to the sons and daughters of the average North Carolinian.   At their meeting in January 2005, the UNC Chapel Hill Board of Trustees considered a series of options for campus-based tuition and student fees to take effect in academic year 2005-06.  To guide their decision, the Board considered a prior resolution that set forth two tenets related to the philosophy for tuition and fees.  First, “Undergraduate tuition for North Carolina residents must remain affordable to ensure accessibility.  We will retain our position in the lowest quartile of our national public peers for in-state tuition.”  Second, “Tuition increases are crucial to meeting goals of faculty retention and overall excellence.  Non-resident tuition should be value- and market-driven, with the goal of reaching, but not exceeding the 75th percentile of our national public peers.”   It is against this background that we consider the question of campus-based tuition increases for the academic year 2006-07.
